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ADVISORY COUNCIL OF FACULTY 
         Approved Minutes of July 19, 2011

    Summer Retreat—Planning Session

       Location:  Pipestem Resort State Park, Faulconer Room—McKeever Lodge 

	
	  STATUS
	
	
	MEMBER
	 INSTITUTION
	School

	1
	Present
	
	
	Betty Dennison, Chair 
	Mountwest CTC                                       

	2
	Present
	
	
	Mike Lilly
	Bluefield State College

	3
	Present
	
	
	Deidre Morrison
	Blue Ridge CTC  

	4
	Present
	
	
	Mike Ditchen
	Bridgemont CTC

	5
	
	
	Regrets
	Jack Sheffler
	Concord University

	6
	
	
	Regrets
	Jill Landis
	Eastern  WV CTC

	7
	Present
	
	
	Sue Kelley
	Fairmont State University

	8
	Present
	
	
	Paul Peck, Secretary
	Glenville State College

	9
	
	
	Regrets
	Craig Spaniol
	Kanawha Valley CTC

	10
	Present
	
	
	Karen McNealy
	Marshall University

	11
	Present
	
	
	Lucie Refsland
	New River CTC

	12
	Present
	
	
	Nancy Lawler
	Pierpont CTC

	13
	Present
	
	
	Jim Hoey
	Potomac State College of WVU

	14
	Present
	
	
	Sylvia Shurbutt,

Legislative Advisory Coordinator
	Shepherd University  

	15
	Present
	
	
	Charles Puckett
	Southern WV CTC

	16
	Present
	
	
	Erik Root, Vice Chair
	West Liberty University

	17
	Present
	
	
	Mark Goldstein
	WV Northern Community College

	18
	
	
	Regrets
	Dave Brown
	WV School of Osteopathic Medicine

	19
	
	
	Regrets
	Rich Ford
	WV State University

	20
	Present
	
	
	Roy Nutter
	West Virginia University

	21
	Present
	
	
	Louis Roy
	WVU at Parkersburg

	22
	Present
	
	
	John David
	WVU Institute of Technology

	23
	
	
	Regrets
	John Linton
	WVU School of Medicine

	
	GUESTS
	
	
	
	

	1
	Present
	
	
	Dr. Kathy Butler
	HEPC

	2
	Present
	
	
	Rick Brown
	Mountwest CTC,

Faculty Senate President                                       

	3
	Present
	
	
	Lesley Cottrell
	WVU,
Faculty Senate President

	4
	Present
	
	
	Robert Gall
	West Liberty University

	5
	Present
	
	
	David Haus
	Bluefield State College,
Faculty Senate President


	6
	Present
	
	
	David O’Dell
	Glenville State College,

Faculty Senate President

	7
	Present
	
	
	Robin Ware
	Bluefield State College


1. Call to Order—Betty Dennison
ACF Chair Betty Dennison called the meeting to order at 1:00 p. m.  She had the members introduce themselves.  A quorum was established.  The presidents of the faculty senates or assemblies and the other guests present also introduced themselves.
2. Approval of minutes—Paul Peck

Secretary Paul Peck had distributed the draft minutes of the ACF’s April 7 meeting to the members via the Listserve.  The minutes were approved as distributed.  [M/s Sylvia Shurbutt/ Lucie Refsland] 
3. Approval of Revised By-Laws—Sylvia Shurbutt
Sylvia Shurbutt projected the revised by-laws for the ACF members to review.  On May 18, Chuck Bailey had distributed a draft reflecting the changes discussed at various ACF meetings going back until May, 2010.  Sylvia had made a few minor changes to this draft to incorporate comments circulated to the ACF on July 14 by Paul Peck.  Sylvia pointed out the text of all of the proposed revisions. The ACF then approved the revised by-laws as presented. [M/s Sylvia Shurbutt/ Lucie Refsland] Mike Ditchen asked Sylvia to e-mail the revised by-laws to the members.  She promised to do so.

4. Election of New Officers—Betty Dennison
Betty Dennison asked for nominations for the position of Chairperson of the ACF.  Erik Root was nominated [M/ s Betty Dennison/ Sylvia Shurbutt].  There were no further nominations and Erik Root was elected as ACF Chairperson.

Erik Root assumed the chair and called for nominations for ACF Vice Chairperson.  The ACF was reminded of the past practice of selecting the Vice Chairperson from the community and technical college representatives when the Chairperson was a faculty representative from one of the universities or four year colleges. Deidre Morrison was nominated as Vice Chairperson [Sylvia Shurbutt/ Mark Goldstein].  A motion was then approved to close the nominations [Mike Ditchen/ Sylvia Shurbutt] and Deidre Morrison was elected as ACF Vice Chairperson.
Erik called for nominations for ACF Secretary.  Paul Peck was nominated as ACF Secretary [M/s Sylvia Shurbutt/ Betty Dennison].  A motion was then approved to close the nominations [Mike Ditchen/ Lucie Refsland] and Paul Peck was elected as ACF Secretary.

Erik called for nominations for ACF Webmaster. Mike Ditchen was nominated as ACF Webmaster 

[M/s Sylvia Shurbutt/ Betty Dennison]. A motion was then approved to close the nominations [Sylvia Shurbutt / Lucie Refsland] and Mike Ditchen was elected as ACF Webmaster.

Erik called for nominations for ACF Legislative Advisory Coordinator.  Sylvia Shurbutt was nominated as ACF Legislative Advisory Coordinator [M/s Mark Goldstein/ Lucie Refsland].  A motion was then approved to close the nominations [Mike Ditchen/ Lucie Refsland] and Sylvia Shurbutt was elected as ACF Legislative Advisory Coordinator.  Sue Kelley, Roy Nutter, and Mike Lilly volunteered to serve on the Legislative Advisory Coordinator.
5. 120—Hour Rule—Sylvia Shurbutt

Sylvia Shurbutt led the discussion of the process of reducing baccalaureate programs to 120 credit hours by discussing how this process took place at Shepherd University.  She presented an outline of the process in a slide show entitled “A Modest Proposal:  120-Hour Rule on Graduation.”   Among other points she stressed the following:  (1) Shepherd had made use of the SREB report “No Time to Waste” for ideas and motivation; (2) Shepherd’s process was designed to get faculty ownership of the changes—for example, key steps were endorsed by the Faculty Senate and the whole faculty voted on the approval of the new general studies program; (3) the general studies program was addressed first; and (4) Shepherd utilized its strategic planning process to support the changes.  She distributed a handout to those present which shows the 2011-12 general studies (core) curriculum.

Eric Root asked if Shepherd had narrowed its core requirements.  Sylvia said that the set of courses used had actually been expanded but the choices are more structured than before and are now dependent upon a student’s major.  Sue Kelley asked if the move to 120 hours had been endorsed by the ACF.  Sylvia and others indicated that the ACF had discussed the recommendation to move to 120 credit hours at some of its meetings and had highlighted some of the recommendations from “No Time to Waste” in some of its presentations last year. Sue then said that the move to 120 credit hours has been and continues to be controversial at Fairmont State University.  Betty Dennison commented that Sylvia’s presentation had been intended to show a model of how one institution had made the change.  Mike Ditchen said that all the state schools need to look at their requirements for majors to see if they are realistic.  Mike Lilly observed that two year programs were moving to 60 credit hours.  Nancy Lawler asked Kathy Butler if the 120 hours for four year program and 60 credit hours for two year programs were system mandates.  Kathy said that 120 credit hours for four year programs and 60 credit hours for two year programs  appears as the standard in HEPC Series 11 and that and 60 credit hours for two year programs appears as a maximum (with some exceptions) for new programs in WVCCTCE Series 11.  Sue then observed that some majors which are professional programs cannot meet the 120 credit hours limit and maintain accreditation.  In her response, Kathy indicated that it is important to “think about standards, not hours” in designing or redesigning programs.  Sylvia commented that at Shepherd the nursing program and the music program had been very creative in redesigning their programs to meet their professional objectives within the limit of 120 credit hours.  Many at Shepherd had anticipated that these two programs would not be able to live with the limit of 120 credit hours. Deidre Morrison supported Sylvia’s observation on the potential for creative responses to meet objectives based upon her experience at Blue Ridge CTC. Erik asked Sylvia to send her presentation and a copy of her handout to ACF members.  She will do so.  Roy Nutter read the language concerning 120 credit hours for four year programs and 60 credit hours for two year programs which appears in HEPC Series 11.

6. Brainstorm ACF Issues for 2011-12—Sylvia Shurbutt

Erik Root announced a minor change in the July 20 agenda.  Betty Dennison took a lunch count for the July 20 luncheon.  A short break was then taken at 2:30 p. m.

At 2:40 p. m. Erik Root reconvened the meeting.  The rest of the session was devoted to brainstorming for the development of the 2011-12 issues.

Sylvia Shurbutt had prepared an initial list of ACF issues for 2011-12.  She had grouped them into three categories:  (1) For Our Institutions, (2) For HEPC and CTC Councils, (3) For the West Virginia Legislature. 

Mike Ditchen commented that State Code provisions allow the community and technical colleges to offer faculty long-term (three year) contracts.  He said that this was not being done.  Louis Roy said that WVUP, his school, has been offering three year contracts.  There was, however, no indication that this is being done at any of the other community and technical colleges.  Mike said that securing long-term contracts for community and technical college faculty should be one of our issues for both the commissions and the legislature.  Louis said that the ACF should also work to remove the 20% cap on tenured faculty in the community and technical colleges.  Sue Kelley endorsed these comments and said that faculty members at the community and technical colleges live in fear of not being reappointed annually.

Mike Ditchen asked what had happened to the discussion of sick leave which had appeared on the afternoon’s agenda.  Erik Root said that it was being included as part of the discussion of ACF issues.  Mike then discussed why he thought that sick leave for faculty should be one of the ACF issues.  Sue Kelley commented that the Fairmont State University plan which requires faculty to purchase short term disability insurance had not been a satisfactory solution.  Mark Goldstein had sent a copy of the West Virginia Northern Community College’s “Presidential Practice Regarding Full-time Faculty Absence” to ACF members via the ListServe prior to the meeting. He now discussed some of its features.  He observed that it was modeled after the Marshall University policy. It includes descriptions and expectations for four categories of sick leave:  emergency leave, short term leave, leave due to jury duty or military service, and leave due to extended personal illness.  Jim Hoey observed that this was not a new issue; however, the difficulties of determining a “defined work day” for faculty had been used to defer the development of the issue before.  He then observed that the current situation is not satisfactory as there is no guarantee of collegial coverage—in fact, since many of the smaller schools now have essentially one person departments in some programs, collegial coverage is probably more unlikely now than in the past.  Mike said that language in procedural rules governing nine-month employees may impact possibilities for faculty sick leave coverage.  He also displayed and discussed Policy Bulletin 38 language on eligibility for various kinds of leave.
Sue Kelley asked if there was any way to secure a second faculty position on each institutional board of governors.  She also suggested that some requirements—such as college completion—for membership on these boards are needed.

Lucie Refsland distributed a handout, “Teaching After Retirement”, comparing and contrasting post retirement teaching opportunities in the public schools and their effects on retirement pay with teaching opportunities in the colleges and their effects on retirement pay.   Jim Hoey observed that the information on the handout did not apply to faculty members with retirement through TIAA/CRFF; since most West Virginia collegiate faculty have retirement coverage through TIAA/CRFF, he did not believe that this was an ACF issue.

Sue Kelley made the general observation that faculty need to be careful about retaining benefits.

Mark Goldstein reviewed an earlier attempt to deal with a faculty sick leave benefit without really defining faculty sick leave.  This discussion, in 1985, had led to legislation which provided that faculty could convert completed years of service to paid up years of insurance (at a rate of three and one-third to one) upon retirement.  [This benefit is no longer available to recently hired faculty.]

Sylvia Shurbutt asked if the ACF wanted to say anything about curricular reform in our issues.  She then reviewed the overall form of the brochure and stressed the need to update the roster of members.  

Mike Ditchen asked if salary equity issues such as salary compression and parity with peer institutions would be addressed in the system wide personnel study.  It was suggested that this would be a good question for the chancellors tomorrow.

Last year’s issues had included language pertaining to relief from rising PEIA premiums.  Sue Kelley noted that Josh Sword, who is with AFT and serves on the PEIA board, is the most knowledgeable person on PEIA that  she knows and suggested that the ACF might wish to have him attend one of our meetings to discuss faculty benefits.
Paul Peck asked if SB 330 had provided the other colleges with the flexibilities enjoyed by WVU and Marshall University—see item 4 (d) in last year’s ACF issues.  It was suggested that this would be a good question for tomorrow’s meeting with Chancellor Noland.

Sylvia Shurbutt asked if the ACF should include a request for reassigned time for ACF members as one of its issues.  She then told the members that she would prepare a draft of our issues for further discussion tomorrow.

7. Adjourn for the day

Erik Root adjourned the meeting with the consensus of the members at 4:00 p. m.
Respectfully submitted,

Paul Peck

Secretary of the Advisory Council of Faculty
Approved Minutes of ACF Retreat 
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